Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes
July 25, 2016
     Memorial Hall
 7:00 pm

Call to Order: Chair Joe Judd called the meeting to order. Other members present: Andrew Baker (joined 7:03), Bob Manners, and Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz. 
Media Present: None
Acceptance of Minutes: Bob moved to accept the minutes of July 11, 2016. Joe seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.

Noteworthy News: 

· There are two new collection containers at the Transfer Station, one for scrap metal and one for rigid plastics. Lists of acceptable and non-acceptable items can be found at the Transfer Station and on the town website.
Department Liaison Reports:

Terry said that the Assessors' computer continues to have problems. The Assistant Assessors is working with Patriot Properties to convert data to the Patriot system.
Bob said the Highway Department is working on Peckville Road, doing drainage and grading. Paving is expected to be done during the month of August. After that the crew will be working on Bardwell's Ferry Road between Zerah Fiske and Taylor Roads.
The next step for the Pratt Memorial Library project will be a meeting with Jones Whitsett Architects to review bid documents for the foundation work. The Pratt committee is consulting with Town Counsel regarding the lease with the Arms Library in order to pursue tax credits for additional funding for the library project.
Joe said the first week village parking enforcement was interesting, with some people pleased and others not. The new policy has gotten people's attention.
Joe attended the recent BEST meeting and was impressed by the options for school savings that were presented. School Committee and BEST representative John Payne will be invited to a future meeting to discuss the possibilities.

Joe said he had heard two unfavorable reports on the recent Franklin County football boot drive. According to the reports the fundraisers were a bit disrespectful, especially during a funeral procession.

OLD BUSINESS:
Mass Solarize Program Update: – Andrew said that house tour of homes that already have solar installations will be held on Saturday morning, July 30. He reported that the installation companies are already doing a lot of solar assessments. To set up a solar assessment visit, Andrew suggested visiting the Solar Store of Greenfield website or the three town solar website.
Memorial Hall Lease - Dates will soon be set for a meeting with the Memorial Hall Association.

Highway Department Vacancy – Bob reported that applications have been received. They are being reviewed and interviews will be arranged.
7:15 pm James Richardson, Tree Warden RE: Tree Removal & Disposition of Wood – Following the previous Selectboard meeting a letter had been sent to Jim Richardson requesting that he attend the meeting to discuss several items related to the removal of wood on June 27. Joe recused himself from the discussion since Jim is his brother-in-law.

Jim said the incident involving Connie Clarke's wood was "a lot to do about nothing." He said the power company's project had resulted in 240 trees being taken down, by three separate tree companies. Jim said he had met with the power company and had told them to dump any wood that wasn't wanted in his yard after making sure landowners had what they wanted. He said he could not return Connie's wood as his truck was broken down. Instead Jim had asked Northern Tree Service to take Connie two loads of wood. Connie had two trees removed and now has the equivalent of eight to 10 trees. Jim did not believe the other landowners in question were upset. He has taken unwanted wood to his yard for years and if anyone wants the wood they can come and get it. He does not sell the wood.

Jim does not want to start a wood bank since he doesn't have the time and doesn't think wood banks have worked well for other towns. He felt a wood bank would be an added burden for the Highway Department. Wood would have to be kept on town property to avoid liability problems.
Bob said Highway Superintendent Mark Shippee is also wary of starting a wood bank.

Bob would like to have a written policy on wood. Jim said more bureaucracy makes it harder to do his job but that he does have an unwritten policy, which he could put in writing, by September 1, for review and discussion by the Board. He said he tries to coordinate town tree cutting with the highway department and before the wood is cut he contacts landowners so that once a tree is down it can be removed from the side of the road immediately. The wood is not cut to firewood length and is left only on private property, not on town property. Jim stressed that the project in question was not a town project, but a power company project. Jim said when the town cuts trees he makes agreements for the wood with the landowners before the trees are cut. It was his understanding that the power company had made similar arrangements with the landowners, but added that the power company's tree people did not always keep their promises.

Jim mentioned that hemlocks are dying due to an infestation of wooly adelgids and ash trees will soon be dying due to the emerald ash borer. Many trees will need to be removed and the tree warden budget will need to be increased.

NEW BUSINESS:

Draft MOU for Emergency Regional Public Shelter – The MOU has been circulated and reviewed by the Board. A motion was made by Bob and seconded by Andrew, to accept the MOU as presented. This was approved unanimously.

West County Emergency Food Pantry RE: Request for Comcast Installation – The food pantry, which is a program of Community Action, has sought permission to bring in a Comcast circuit to the panty area in the basement of Cowell Gym to support the data and phone needs of the program. Community Action would be responsible for all costs, including installation and ongoing costs. This installation will allow the food pantry to have phone access that does not now exist and will also allow computers to connect to the existing Community Action network. A motion was brought forward by Bob to allow the food panty to install a Comcast circuit at the Cowell Gym to support their program. This was seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved.
Willow Cohen RE: Resignation from School Committee – A resignation letter has been received from School Committee member Willow Cohen. In the letter Willow cited increased work and family responsibilities cutting into the time needed for School Committee work. Board members called Willow both a calming soul and a hard worker and thanked her for all she had done while on the School Committee. A motion was brought forth by Bob to accept Willow Cohen's resignation from the School Committee with regret. The motion was seconded by Andrew and approved unanimously. One resident has already expressed interest in filling out the unexpired term. The school community is also aware of the open position. Anyone interested in the position should contact Terry or Select Board members. It is hoped that the position can be filled before the start of the school year.

Tom Miner RE: Donation of a Used Laptop Computer for Conservation Commission – Tom has donated a used HP Pavilion laptop computer along with a variety of software and accessories to the town, for use by the Conservation Commission's Administrative Assistant. The estimated value of the donation is $274, which includes the cost of erasing Tom's files, reinstalling Windows 10, and installing free software. A motion was made by Bob to graciously accept Tom Miner's donation of a laptop computer for use by the Conservation Commission Administrative Assistant. This was seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved. 
Request for Transfer from the Reserve Account for Treasurer' Expense – Terry explained that two Treasurers ago software was purchased that required ongoing payments. The current treasurer was unaware of the need for payments and did not include that item in her budget. This was simply an oversight. A motion was put forth by Bob to transfer $2,000 from the Reserve Fund to the Treasurer's Expense account to cover unbudgeted software expense. This was seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved.

FC Solid Waste Management District RE: Updated Buy Recycled Policy – Terry explained that the solid waste district requires that member towns agree to purchase recycled products whenever possible. That purchasing policy's language has recently been updated and now needs approval. Terry said Shelburne generally purchases recycled paper products as the budget allows. A motion was made by Andrew, seconded by Bob, to accept the updated Recycled Product Purchasing Policy from the Franklin County Solid Waste District. This motion was unanimously approved.
Breezeway Farm Consulting RE: Change Order for Church Street Reconstruction – This change order affects the reconstruction of Church Street in Colrain. There are sufficient funds in the contingency fund so no additional funds would be needed. This project is a part of a grant to the three-town consortium. Since Shelburne is the lead town for the grant, the change needs to come before the Selectboard. Bob said the town has a good relationship with the project engineers, Weston and Sampson. The Colrain Administrator has also indicated that this change is necessary. A motion was put forth by Andrew to authorize the Chair to execute GEG Construction change order number 2. This was seconded by Bob and unanimously approved.
Tom Miner, Maple Street RE: Conservation Commission Appointment – Tom has declined reappointment to the Conservation Commission. He has said he would be willing to stay on as an alternate member. Board members said that Tom has been a very good public servant and has a large amount of knowledge about Conservation Commission matters. The Commission will now be looking for a new member.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS:
Sherry Hager RE: Route 2 and Colrain Shelburne Road Intersection – Sherry has asked the town to write a letter to state officials asking that the proposed reconstruction of the intersection, which includes water runoff and expanded sight lines, be expanded to extend past her business. Joe has already made a call asking state officials to meet with the Board for a broader discussion on the project. The area is the scene of numerous accidents and it is hoped that sight lines and speed limits could be addressed. Andrew pointed out that any changes would likely require new plans and additional public hearings. Joe expects to hear back from the state shortly.
Annual Appointment – The appointment of Faye Whitney as Administrative Assistant to the ZBA was mistakenly left off the annual appointment list. A motion was made by Andrew, seconded by Bob, to appoint Faye Whitney as Administrative Assistant to the ZBA. The vote in favor was unanimous.

CORRESPONDENCE: None
PUBLIC COMMENT:  None
ADJOURNMENT: Andrew presented a motion to adjourn at 8:15 pm; Bob seconded the motion. Motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
